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To: Maine Housing, the Statewide Homeless Council & the Maine Continuum of Care Board
From: Maine Homeless Veteran Action Committee 
Re: Veteran Homelessness and Housing Placement Update During COVID-19
The Maine Homeless Veteran Action Committee (HVAC) is writing this memorandum to provide an update on the impact of COVID-19 on the effort to end Veteran homelessness in Maine. In short, COVID-19 will slow our ability to house Veteran families experiencing homelessness and likely cause an increase in the number of Veterans experiencing homelessness and the length of that homelessness. Our goal with this letter is to highlight the challenges we are experiencing and to raise our concerns about the impact on the broader homeless service community as well. Maine’s homeless population will rise substantially due to COVID-19 unless there are clear, proactive efforts to promote permanent housing placements with moneys coming into the state in response to COVID-19. 
Challenges Faced: 
	HVAC has seen the following challenges in our work assisting Veterans to find permanent housing placements: 
· The rate of placements into housing has slowed: The Veteran By-Name-List reports that 17 Veterans were housed in March. This number is consistent with the pre-COVID-19 average. However, these placements were early in the month and were already in process before the month began. Since COVID-19, only 3 Veteran families left homelessness. 
· Landlords are fearful to show apartments: Even landlords we have relationships with have communicated fear about showing apartments to potential tenants due to fear of exposure to COVID-19. Only a few landlords we have relationships with have agreed to show apartments virtually. COVID-19 has made it incredibly challenging to find new landlords willing to work with our programs and clients. 
· Housing authorities are less responsive: Although reasonable given the circumstances, Housing Authorities moving to remote work and closing offices has made it more challenging to coordinate vouchers, HQS inspections, and the other administrative requirements related to a voucher lease up.
· Veterans continue to fall into literal homelessness:  Between January and March 2020, approximately 22 – 25 Veterans fell into homelessness each month. We are concerned that income loss related to COVID-19 could increase this rate. However, even if this rate remains constant at 25, keeping our Veteran homeless population low depends on placing Veterans into permanent housing. Our system will be at risk for being overwhelmed if the rate of placements slows down.  


We recognize that this is despite the additional resources available to some Veterans experiencing homelessness through the programs we administer regularly, including: 
· Supportive Services for Veteran Families; 
· HUD VASH; 
· Grant and Per Diem; and
· Privately funded initiatives. 
During this time, it is essential that there be a greater focus on assisting individuals exit homelessness. In order to ensure ongoing placements into permanent housing during and after COVID-19, we recommend that Maine Housing and the Administration consider the below interventions:
· Hotels and motel rooms should be made available for people experiencing homelessness as widely as possible: This will contribute to social distancing measures and help in housing placements. Some landlords may prove to be reluctant to house those who are coming directly from emergency shelter due to fear of greater risk for transmission of COVID-19. If Veterans or others experiencing homelessness are coming from hotel rooms rather than shelters, this might ease some of the landlord’s concerns. 
· The use of hotels and motels should be considered for those experiencing homelessness that are symptomatic of and/or test positive for COVID-19: There may be many people experiencing homelessness across the state that are unable to access another resource for isolation/quarantine. Further, PPE should be made widely available to staff operating hotels/motels that are temporarily housing this group of individuals.  
· Request clear messaging from the Governor to dispel unfounded fears around damage to motels and hotels: It should be noted that HVAC has heard concerns from hotel and motel owners about possible damage by those experiencing homelessness. These concerns and fears around housing people experiencing homelessness in hotel and motel rooms temporarily hurts our efforts to keep people safe. We must challenge the narrative that those experiencing homelessness would not be successful outside of the shelter environment in hotel or motel rooms. HVAC providers put Veterans up in hotels and motels on a regular basis and have found that fears around behavioral issues are largely unfounded. While we are offering on going case management support for Veterans staying in hotels and motels paid for by our providers, we have rarely had issues regarding behavior or damages occurring in the hotel rooms.
· Request clear messaging from the Governor categorizing lease up work as essential: Moving people from homelessness to housing is essential to flattening the curve and slowing the spread of COVID-19. As such, we request this work be categorized as essential under any existing and future executive orders made by the Governor. 
· Make personal protective equipment (PPE) widely available to those working on lease ups, including both landlords and staff: In order for move-ins to continue to happen, it is vital that we mitigate any risk for spread of the virus while performing a lease-up. This can also help to address landlord concerns regarding perceived risk to their own health while meeting with an individual who is experiencing homelessness. 
· Ensure that vital resources such as housing vouchers and available subsidized units are being utilized: Despite having the extra resources of HUD-VASH, the Veteran homelessness system relies on mainstream housing vouchers and subsidized units to move Veterans from homelessness to housing. Without these resources available, many Veterans will remain homeless. 
· Implement a statewide landlord mitigation fund: Landlord mitigation funds have proven to be useful in helping to address landlord concerns, especially regarding clients who have many barriers to housing. In this time of crisis, when landlords might be particularly reluctant to rent to anyone experiencing homelessness generally, we must be creative in creating incentives for lease-ups. A landlord mitigation fund will help to ease a potential landlord’s concerns around renting to someone that they perceive to be risky.

The members of the Homeless Veteran Action Committee recognize the incredible amount of work and crisis planning around the state to keep those experiencing homelessness as safe as possible from the spread of COVID-19. It is important now, however, to consider what it would mean for the homeless service system if people are not connected to permanent housing during this time. In order to avoid our services being overwhelmed in the future, we urge you to consider the above recommendations. 

Respectfully Signed, 

The Homeless Veteran Action Committee 
· 
· Preble Street
· VA Maine Health Care System 
· Easter Seals of Maine
· Veteran’s Inc. 
· MaineHousing
· Betsy Ann Ross House of Hope
· Bread of Life Ministries
· Maine VFW
· Volunteers of America of Northern New England
· Maine Elks Association
· Veterans with lived experience
· Kennebec Valley Community Action Program 
· Furniture Friends 
· Seeds of Hope Neighborhood Center


